VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
April 11, 2022


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the March 10, 2022 Workshop Meeting was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Daoust and Trustee Hanse abstained. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the minutes from the March 14, 2022 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Daoust abstained. The motion carried.  

Public Comment Period-Agenda Items

Katie Higgins asked what the process is for appointing a member to the Zoning Board of Appeals. 

Mayor Evans stated that there is no firm process. It is just based on letters of interest received. Letters of interest received were discussed at the Workshop Meeting that occurred last Thursday, April 7th.

Katie Higgins asked if that means that the new ZBA members will be appointed or approved at the next Board Meeting. 

Mayor Evans stated that they will be appointed tonight, but one of the things that the Village’s counsel found in the Village Code is that apparently the Board does not have the ability to appoint alternate members. Those members exist to fill in for ZBA members in the case that someone has a conflict or is absent. The ZBA is usually very inactive. It’s really never been an issue until now. Village counsel suggested that the Board go through the process to put something in Village Code which will require a Local Law change. So, the Village Board will have to do that at a Public Hearing next month, and then once established the Board can appoint an alternate ZBA member or two. 

Katie Higgins asked if there will be any ZBA meetings between now and the meeting next month. 

Mayor Evans stated that he cannot answer that yet. 

Katie Higgins asked if there was a conflict of interest with one of the ZBA members if they would not be able to vote. 

Mayor Evans stated that that question would be referred to counsel should that happen. That’s a legal question. 

Katie Higgins stated that the process may have bias. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board is going to follow what counsel advises. The Village Board’s job tonight is to make sure that the Village can get a full ZBA Board. Counsel has laid out the process of how to accomplish that tonight. However, in the process of reviewing everything over the past couple of days, he advised the Board that the Village actually doesn’t have the ability to appoint alternate members. He felt that there should be that option. He recommended this process to the Board and the Board agrees, but they can’t just act on it. It has to be a change in the Village Code. 

Katie Higgins stated that in that case she would like to make public comment asking the Village Board to consider postponing the approval of the ZBA appointments. 

Correspondence Received

An Email was received from Chris Hanse resigning from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  

A letter was received from C-A School Superintendent, Randy Squier, indicating that the school would like to host Officer Williams and his therapy dog on campus understanding that the Village insurance does not specifically allow for this. 

A letter was received from Debra Jung expressing interest in serving on the ZBA.

A letter was received from Mary Donahue resigning from her position as Director of the Summer Recreation program. 

Letters were received from Tara Bachner & Agenta Russo asking for consideration for appointment as Co-Directors for the Summer Recreation program. 

A letter was received from Yohey Law advising us of a liquor license submittal for Empire Riverfront Development for 48 South River Street, Coxsackie, asking if the Village would waive the 30-day notice.

An Email was received from Chauncey Cole, the American Legion Post 166 Commander, requesting permission to host the annual Memorial Day Parade and ceremony at Village Hall.

A letter was received from the Coxsackie-Athens Ecumenical Clergy Council Association asking for permission and assistance with the annual Cropwalk for Sunday, May 1st from 2-5 p.m.

A letter was received from Police Officer Gina Torres resigning for personal reasons effective March 24, 2022.

A letter was received from Greene County regarding the Multijurisdictional Hazard Mitigation and Resiliency Plan and the forming of a committee for update the 2016/2017 plan. 

A letter was received from Mary McGuigan expressing interest in serving on the ZBA.

A letter was received from Police Officer Nicole Loomis resigning her position effective 4/1/22.

An Email was received from Christopher Chimento expressing interest in serving on the ZBA.
A letter was received from the following residents: Mary McGuigan, Jackie Smith, JP Basileo, Matt Lee, Nevin Cohen, Yung Cohen, Brian Rowe, Susan Coleman, Gia Lee, Ysette Guevara, Paolo Giovine, David Clark, Karen Gunderson, Julian Weissman, Katie Higgins, Charles Hailer, Jenise Morgan, Veronica Foley, Gail Marowitz, Sheila Ditchfield, Lydia Okrent, Luke Baker, Janet Foley, Emily Brewer, Demetri Chriss and Eva Chriss, asking the Village Board to consider postponing their decision to reappoint Building Inspector, Mike Ragaini, at this time. 

A letter was received from Demetri Chriss expressing his various concerns about the Village Code violations pertaining to Empire Riverfront Venture’s hotel project on South River Street.

A letter was received from Nevin and Yung Cohen expressing their various concerns about the construction of Empire Riverfront Venture’s hotel project on South River Street.

A letter was received from Nancy Harm expressing her concern about Empire Riverfront Venture’s development on South River Street.

A letter was received from Mary McGuigan expressing her concern about Empire Riverfront Venture’s development on South River Street.

A letter was received from Brian Tighe expressing interest in serving on the ZBA.

A Letter of Complaint of Violation was received from Brian Rowe regarding the building height of Empire Riverfront Venture’s hotel on South River Street. 

A Letter of Complaint of Violation was received from Brian Rowe regarding the building footprint of Empire Riverfront Venture’s hotel on South River Street. 

A Letter of Complaint of Violation was received from Brian Rowe regarding public harm caused by Empire Riverfront Venture’s hotel on South River Street.

A letter was received from Brian Rowe expressing his concern about SEQR violations by Empire Riverfront Ventures in relation to their hotel project on South River Street.

A Letter of Complaint of Violation was received from Brian Rowe regarding damage to the historic character of the Village Center by Empire Riverfront Ventures in relation to their hotel project on South River Street.

A Letter of Evidence of Impropriety on the part of Empire Riverfront Ventures was received by Brian Rowe regarding the hotel project on South River Street. 

A letter was received from Brian Goble expressing interest in serving on the ZBA.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board will dispense with the reading of the monthly department head reports, but that all monthly reports are on file with the Village Clerk.

Mayor Evans stated that he has heard confirmation from NYS that Riverside Park should be open by mid-May. They have a deadline of Memorial Day, but they hope to have the project finished before then. He asked for people to please stay out of the park while it is under construction. It is very dangerous at this time. He stated that he will also find out if lights will go out at a certain time, and if there will be a procedure for reserving the pavilion. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from John Coleman, of 16 Lawrence Avenue, asking for a payment plan of 12 months to pay off his water/sewer balance of $ 4,209.60, due to his tenants not paying him was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve accepting the resignation received from Chris Hanse from the Zoning Board of Appeals was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve accepting the resignation received from Mary Donahue as the Summer Recreation Program Director was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.   

A motion to approve hiring Tara Bachner & Agenta Russo as Co-Directors of the Summer Recreation Program was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from the American Legion to host a Memorial Day Parade and ceremony at Village Hall afterwards on Monday, May 30, 2022 starting at 1:00 p.m.
was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from the Coxsackie-Athens Ecumenical Clergy Council Association to hold their annual Cropwalk on Sunday, May 1st from 2-5 p.m. was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve accepting the resignation received from Gina Torres as a Police Officer due to personal reasons effective March 24, 2022 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve accepting the resignation received from Nicole Loomis as a Police Officer effective April 1, 2022 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the following appointments: Kyle Stafford as D.M. Hamilton Co. #2 Captain, Zach Saccoccie as Hose Co. #3 Captain, Thomas J. Moore as D.M. Hamilton Co. #2 1st Lieutenant, Barry Rausch Jr. as Hose Co. #3 1st Lieutenant, James Sandberg as D.M. Hamilton Co. #2 2nd Lieutenant, and Earl Martin IV as Hose Co. #3 2nd Lieutenant was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

Mayor Evans read the Full Environmental Assessment Form (FEAF) Part 2 questions aloud pertaining to Local Law #1 of 2022 amending Chapter 75 of the Village Code. The Board responded with the answers which declared that there were no adverse impacts. Mayor Evans read the Negative Declaration aloud which states the reasons for supporting the determination. 

Patricia Maxwell stated that the Local Law will be put into the Village Code once it is filed with the NYS Department of State.

A motion to approve Local Law #1 of 2022 (previously named Local Law #2 of 2022) -To Repeal Local Law No. 6 of 1980 and Amend Chapter 75 of the Village Code of the Village of Coxsackie was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to set a Public Hearing date of May 9, 2022 at 6:45 p.m. for Local Law # 4 of 2022- Providing the Village Board with Authority to Appoint Alternate Zoning Board of Appeals Members was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 62022- To Reestablish the Terms of Office of the Zoning Board of Appeals and to Approve Three Appointments to the Zoning Board of Appeals. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The resolution passed. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from March 1-31, 2022 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #11, vouchers 752-817 totaling $142,103.64; Water Fund Abstract #11, vouchers 385-427 totaling $ 122,662.76; Sewer Fund Abstract #11, vouchers 292-323 totaling $ 50,432.87; Capital Projects Fund Abstract #11, vouchers 13-15 totaling $ 285,186.07; Heroes Banner Fund Abstract #11, voucher 4 totaling $6.00; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #11, voucher 27 totaling $ 8.30 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

Mayor Evans and the Village Board Members thanked Mary Donahue for her years of service and dedication running the Youth Program. He said that he is sorry to see her go, but he wishes her the best. Mayor Evans stated that the Board is appointing Tara Bachner and Agenta Russo as Co-Directors of the Youth Program, and that he has no doubts that they will be successful. He said that residents can sign their children up online this year. Information can be found by visiting the Village of Coxsackie website or Facebook page. 

Mary Donahue stated that information on the swim program will also be coming. She reminded residents that the Summer Recreation Program is a free program for children to attend at the Coxsackie-Athens School. She said that it was a tough decision to resign as Youth Director, but she has faith in Tara Bachner and Agenta Russo who has worked with her for years running the program. She is currently working with both of them on the transition process. 
Mayor Evans thanked Mary Donahue and the new Co-Directors for taking on the Youth Program. 

Public Comment Period 
Mayor Evans stated that the Village Planning Board has received a new updated Site Plan Application for Empire Riverfront Venture’s Hotel/Spa/Event Center project by the new Engineer for the project, Sterling Engineering. The submission was made late this afternoon. The Planning Board’s normally scheduled next meeting is April 21st and the Village has made arrangements for them to use the auditorium at the Coxsackie-Athens High School. One of the Village Board Members’ jobs tonight was to appoint people to the Zoning Board of Appeals so they are at full compliance and ready to act when parts of the project may be sent to them. The Village Board hopes that after the Planning Board meeting, the Village will have a full understanding of the issues that will need to be addressed with the project. If so, it is the Village Board’s intention to then schedule the Public Forum that the Board committed to with the Village Board, Planning Board, Code Enforcement, Engineer and Village Attorney in attendance. Any meetings of the Planning Board or ZBA will likely be at a location at the C-A School depending on availability.

Mr. Mclean stated that it is his understanding that the newly appointed ZBA members will have to act on the variance application received from Empire Riverfront Ventures. He said that that is a lot for a brand new ZBA to take on. 

Mayor Evans stated that it is why the ZBA will be consulting with the Village engineers and counsel to help guide them through the process. 

Katie Higgins stated that she had made comment earlier asking the Village Board to consider postponing the approval of the ZBA appointments. She is disappointed that that did not happen. She is concerned that there may be conflicts of interest that arise on the ZBA Board. 

Brian Rowe asked if he understood correctly that there were 5 people who nominated themselves for the ZBA, and only 3 were selected. He asked what the process was for deciding what people were selected for the ZBA Board. 
Mayor Evans said the decision was just based upon discussion at our Workshop Meeting last Thursday night. The two people that were not appointed to the ZBA, the Board would hope that they may be interested in serving as alternate members. Although, that’s part of the reason that the Village is going through the process to allow the appointment of alternates. Unfortunately, that was never in the Village Code. So, the Board has to follow what the Village Attorney has given as a guide. 

Brian Rowe asked if the Board could disclose what some of the criteria were to make the decision on who to appoint to the ZBA Board. 

Mayor Evans stated that there is not really any criteria per se. The ZBA has only met a couple of times in the last five years. It’s always been there if people wanted to express interest to serve on the Board. 

Brian Rowe stated that that is not what he is asking. He is asking what the selection criteria was. 

Mayor Evans stated that there is no criteria. You are asking for criteria that doesn’t exist. Expression of interest is all that was needed. He said that he is not going to get into a debate over this. There is no criteria, and anyone can look in the Village Code. It’s just based on an expression of interest. 

Mary McGuigan stated that she is one of the people who expressed interest to serve on the ZBA Board and she is wondering if she was not selected because she expressed concerns regarding Empire Riverfront Venture’s project. She is basically wondering if the Board is looking for someone who is going to rubber stamp this project. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Board agreed that they should not appoint anyone to the ZBA Board who is in close proximity to the hotel project downtown. He said that this is not a debate. 

Mary McGuigan asked if she is correctly understanding that because of her close proximity to downtown she is not a valid candidate for the Zoning Board. 

Mayor Evans stated the Village Board refers to counsel. 

Mary McGuigan stated that there seems there were criteria then. The counsel evaluated certain things that were subjective in order to decide who should get appointed. She finds that interesting. 

Mayor Evans stated that he will let the counsel answer when the Village has the Public Forum.

Mary McGugan asked if she is understanding correctly that the fee for a Building Permit in the village is .005 per value of the job.

 Mayor Evans stated that he does not know this off the top of his head.

Mary McGuigan stated that she wonders if the Code Enforcement Officer has the discretionary authority to discount what the Building Permit fees are. 

Mayor Evans stated that he has only looked at the Fee Schedule a few times, and as far as he is concerned, the fees are a set thing. 

Mary McGuigan stated that the hotel project was listed as an 11-million-dollar project with the Greene County IDA, a 9 plus million-dollar project with mortgage financing, and then when Mr. Flach filed for permitting for the job it was only a 2-million-dollar project. Which means that the fees that the Village collected were $10,000.00 as opposed to $55,000.00. That is costing the Village money that could be used elsewhere in the village. The Board appointed the Code Enforcement Officer that wrote the Building Permit, and she would think that with a project of this size, he would have consulted with the Board. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Board did not get into any level of detail with this project. 

Mary McGuigan stated that this was the problem. 
Mayor Evans stated that it could be a problem. He agrees. The Code Enforcement Officer will come to the Work Sessions each month and presents the Board with a list of projects that are going on. Most of them are small additions, decks, replacement of windows, things like that. The Board just gets a general update on what is going on. The Code Enforcement Officer will let the Board know if there are any problems that he is experiencing, or any issues. The Board does not generally get into individual projects unless something has been brought to a Board Member that needs to be addressed. The Board generally doesn’t wait until the Work Session if there is an issue. They will just take care of it 

Veronica Foley stated that she has been attending the Workshop Meetings as well as Board Meetings since early January and she has never seen the Code Enforcement Officer attend one meeting and report to the Board on any of the work that he is currently doing. It is her understanding that the Village Trustees are appointed as liaisons to different departments. The Mayor happens to be the Building Department liaison, as well as the Village Planning Board, and Zoning Board.

Mayor Evans stated that he actually is not liaison to those departments. Trustee Hanse is Code Enforcement liaison and Trustee Irwin is Planning Board liaison. The Mayor oversees every department technically. 

Veronica Foley stated that regardless she has attended the Workshop Meetings, and maybe there are other department heads that submit monthly reports to the Board, but she has never seen the Code Enforcement Officer provide one. 

Nevin Cohen stated that there should have been more of a solicitation by the Village Board for ZBA members, and there should be more of a criteria for selecting members. It seems that none of that was done. 

Rich Gromek asked who he should address any concerns with the hotel project to. He asked if he could submit them to the Planning Board. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board has received a lot of emails and letters from residents. He is welcome to send them to the Board, and the Clerk will log them and make sure that they get to whoever you would like them to get to. So, if you submit something to the Clerk and state that you would like it sent to the Village Board, Planning Board and ZBA, she will see to it that it gets to those boards. 

Katie Higgins asked if she understands correctly that the Planning Board Meeting on April 21st is not the Public Forum where other departments such as the Code Enforcement and ZBA will be present. She asked if it would be possible for a written list of violations to be shared publicly in advance of that Public Forum and before any process moves forward. She said that this would be very beneficial for residents. 

Mayor Evans stated that that is ultimately up to the Planning Board, but the Village Board will make sure that they assist them in making sure that gets done. The Planning Board Meeting on April 21st is to accept the Site Plan that was submitted today. The Village is going to follow exactly how counsel advises to move forward. That means the Village Board, the Planning Board and the ZBA. The Village legally needs to do this correctly, and openly, and it is his understanding that at the Planning Board Meeting on April 21st they will accept the Site Plan and give it a cursory review. That is up to the Planning Board Chairman, but he believes that they will at least give it a look over. After that, the Village Board will schedule a Public Forum. At which time the Village Attorney will explain the specific steps the Village will have to go through. There’s work that the Planning Board will have to do in regard to the Site Plan, and there’s work that the ZBA will have to do with the variances that may be requested. 

Demetri Chriss asked if the public will have access to the newly submitted Site Plan. 

Mayor Evans stated that he will check with counsel first, and as soon as it can be made available the Village will figure out a way to post it for the public in some way. 

Demetri Chriss asked if a Variance Application has been submitted to the ZBA yet. 

Mayor Evans stated that he is not aware of submission to the ZBA yet. 

Demetri Chriss asked who he can make requests for information to.

Mayor Evans stated that you can make requests to any of the Boards as well as the Village Clerk. As this process continues, the Village Board is going to make sure that everything is done legally, correctly and openly. With this project as of right now, there is no point when it comes before the Village Board for a vote. However, given the level of problems and issues with this project, the Board will make sure that the proper process is followed. 

Karen Gunderson asked how residents can obtain email addresses for the ZBA members. 

The Village Clerk stated that she will post them on the Village of Coxsackie website. 

Mary McGuigan asked how the Village intends to collect the hotel project Building Permit fee shortfall. 

Mayor Evans said that he was just made aware of it tonight, so he does not have an answer yet. He’ll look into it though. 

Brian Rowe stated that he wrote a number of letters to the Village Board and asked who is responsible for following up and addressing the concerns laid out. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village has never dealt with anything like this before. There’s never been a project this big in the village in a long time. The Village has been put in a position where things have to be readdressed and looked into. The best answer the Village can provide is that they will check with counsel. Counsel has dealt with situations like this in the past. Whiteman, Osterman and Hanna is a very experienced law firm in Albany. They have a large number of attorneys on staff that specialize in this type of situation. Every letter that has been sent in has been forwarded to the Village’s counsel so that he can review it and advise back to the Board. 

Trustee Irwin asked if the Village’s counsel be present at the Public Forum.

Mayor Evans stated that counsel will be present, as well at every Planning Board Meeting and ZBA Meeting as well. 

Trustee Irwin asked if counsel is going to be present at this next Planning Board Meeting on the 21st.

Mayor Evans stated that they will be present. 

Bridget McGuigan asked if the attorneys are on retainer and asked how they are getting paid. 

Mayor Evans stated that we do have a retainer with them, but we pay them hourly when invoiced. In the case when there is a project and a Site Plan is filed, an escrow is set up. Money will be funded through that escrow to pay for expenses related to that project such as advertising, attorneys and engineers. The developer is supposed to fund that cost through the project as it progresses. An escrow has been created for this project. As Mr. Flach starts down this process it is going to have to be refunded as it is spent down. 

Bridget McGuigan asked if this is paid by Mr. Flach.

Mayor Evans stated that that is correct.

Nevin Cohen asked for clarification on when the public will be able to see the new Site Plan for the hotel project, and whether or not that will be posted on the Village website. 

Mayor Evans stated that he will check with counsel and see if that is something that can be posted right away. 

Trustee Irwin asked if she is correct in understanding that it should be posted before the next Planning Board Meeting. 
Mayor Evans stated that it should be available before the 21st for sure. We’ll likely have hard copies as well if a resident would like to stop at the Village Building and pick one up.

Veronica Foley asked if she understands correctly that the Planning Board will be formally accepting the Site Plan Application at the meeting on the 21st. She asked if there would be a presentation of violations for the public to review alongside the Planning Board. If the residents are going to be witnessing in real time the first viewing of the Site Plan that would be good to know beforehand. 

Mayor Evans stated that at the next Planning Board Meeting they plan to accept the document, and they may look at just a cursory review of what is involved. He does not believe that they will get into any specifics. The thing that the Village is hoping to have at the Public Forum is a list of issues that need to be addressed from the Planning Board. 

Veronica Foley stated that she would suggest that there is a discussion prior to that meeting about how improprieties are discussed, or that some legwork is done prior to that meeting. This way residents will have an idea of what may or may not be in process of addressing those discrepancies. 

Mayor Evans stated that if the Planning Board can give a list of those issues, the intention is to schedule that Public Forum fairly quickly after that. He said that he does not believe that there will be any action by the Planning Board whatsoever between their first meeting and the Village’s Public Forum. They are going to have to consult with counsel about what the proper next steps are. 

Veronica Foley asked if the Planning Board liaison will be involved in the process. 

Trustee Irwin started that she is copied on anything that Planning Board Chairman, Bob VanValkenburg, receives and she will be present at the Meetings. 

Mayor Evans stated that because of the circumstances, everything that has been received or sent out, has been going out to everyone on the Board. So, everyone is fully up to speed on what is going on. Same goes for anything sent to Planning Board and ZBA. The ZBA hasn’t met prior to this since 2016. It’s a bit of a foreign process because it just doesn’t happen very often. However, it is a very important process. The Village will make sure that counsel and engineers are there to guide them. 

Veronica Foley asked if the Board could share publicly where the ZBA members live. 

Mayor Evans stated that Brian Tighe lives at 63 Sutton Place, Christopher Chimento lives on Farm to Market Road, Debra Jung lives on Kings Road, Sal Bevilacqua lives on Washington Avenue and Glenn Haas lives on Lafayette Avenue.

Brian Rowe asked in terms of the Site Plan Application, if they are often submitted digitally. 

Patricia Maxwell stated that it depends on the applicant.

Brian Rowe stated that the reason he asked this is because when he submitted a FOIL request there didn’t seem to be any documents related to the first Site Plan Application including construction drawings showing the actual architecture of the building. He followed up asking for those specific drawings, but he hasn’t received any response yet. So, he is trying to figure out whether they were submitted or presented and returned to Aaron Flach. 

Mayor Evans stated that Mr. Rowe would have to ask the Planning Board. None of that material comes to the Village Board. There is no submission that comes to the Village Board for them to act on or deal with. The reason for that is so that the Planning Board acts independently and in the best interest of the village residents. 

Brian Rowe asked where the oversight is then when it comes to the Planning Board. 

Mayor Evans stated that the oversight is that they have counsel to make sure that they follow the Village Code and any applicable NYS laws. 
Mr. Mclean stated that he is in the process of building an addition on his house, and he is in the process of drawing his own plans with an engineer, he asked if he should expect delays with the Code Enforcement Officer with everything that is going on. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Building Inspector should not have a problem with keeping up with normal day to day operations. 

Katie Higgins stated that at last month’s Village Board Meeting, she had brought up the fact that there were significant changes from the initial Site Plan submitted and the revised plans. She would like to revisit the discussion regarding the possibility of a traffic study and evaluation of parking now that circumstances have changed. She understands that when the original Site Plan was submitted that it was determined by the Planning Board that a traffic study was not needed. However, that Site Plan is now invalid and much has changed. Now there will be other projects like UMH, the Dolan Block, and instances of revitalization going on downtown. It feels incredibly important to take a full picture of the village into consideration. She understands that the Planning Board looks project by project, but she thinks that the Village Board needs to look at the sum of the Village Center and downtown community. There are a lot of factors that have changed since that original Site Plan was approved. The Village Board will have to do some type of official traffic study. The downtown area will be the streets that are most heavily impacted. She asked if there has been any discussion amongst the Village Trustees regarding developing a new Comprehensive Plan, and if so, what is the ETA?

Mayor Evans stated that there is no ETA, but the Board has had discussion about potentially adding money into the budget for developing a new Comprehensive Plan. One of the challenges the Village faces is that the last time it was done back in 2008, it was done in conjunction with the Town. This was both to save money, and to address issues that are interconnected. It saved a lot of money and made the process much easier. The Village and Town hired the same consultant, the two groups worked side by side, and it was a very good process. The Village has reached out to the Town and suggested that this be done again. However, the Village and Town are on two different budget cycles. The Village budget runs from June 1st through May 31st, and the Town runs January 1st through December 31st. The Town could commit to doing this jointly, but they ultimately would not have the money to do it until after January 1st 2023. 

Katie Higgins asked how much it costs to develop a Comprehensive Plan and stated that she understands the importance of trying to save money. However, she strongly advocates for this to be put in the Village’s budget. So much has changed since the Site Plan was approved, and this effects a lot of residents. She cannot think of anything more important to invest in at this time. 

Mayor Evans stated that he suspects the cost to be around 20 to 25 thousand dollars. 

Katie Higgins stated that that sounds pretty manageable. She would like to see this put in the budget, and to see the prioritization of this project take precedence given the impact on this community. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he would like to add that there will be a traffic study that will be required. 

Veronica Foley stated that she would like to add that she requests that the Steering Committee for the Comprehensive Plan not include Aaron Flach or UMH. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Fire Chiefs have some business that they would like to address with the Village Board. He stated that Fire Chief, Shawn Burdick, has a village owned and insured vehicle. The two other Assistant Fire Cheifs, Dominic Yannazzone and Stephen Salluce, use their own personal vehicles for calls. There is certainly a liability there when that happens. During the intense rain storm the past Thursday night, the Fire Department was called out many times to pump out a whole bunch of basements. Unfortunately, during one of the calls, Assistant Chief Dominic Yannazzone, was forced to swerve to avoid hitting a young man in the road on a scooter, and in turn damaged his truck. There has not been a situation like this where a Chief’s personal vehicle was damaged while responding to a call. The Village reached out to the insurance company on Friday, and they advised the Village initially that the claim had to be submitted to Dominic’s personal insurance, and then the Village’s insurance would cover the cost of any deductibles up to $500.00. Dominic has indicated that he does not want to turn it in to his personal insurance for obvious reasons because that could cause insurance rates to go up. This is a very sticky situation, and it has brought about a real liability problem. The Village Board is faced with a bit of a situation. Dominic’s truck is damaged and obviously needs to get repaired, and the Village Board needs to figure out how to handle this situation, as well as what to do long term to avoid this happening again. 

Dominic Yannazzone stated that he is here before the Board to see how to move forward. 

Trustee Vermilyea stated that if he had a Chief’s vehicle that the village owned he would have been covered. 

Mayor Evans stated that if it was a village owned vehicle there is no doubt that it would have been covered. It would fall under the Village’s insurance. There is a lot more liability in this day and age, and with that, you see a lot of fire companies across Greene County purchasing Fire Chief’s vehicles. It’s a liability vs. risk issue. It’s nice to have Chief’s vehicles, but now it is becoming a necessity to have Chief’s vehicles. We need to figure out how to handle Dominic’s situation now and figure out a long-term solution. 

Trustee Hanse stated that if submitted to his personal insurance it is not a forgone conclusion that his rates would go up. He said that he thinks the Board needs verification of that from Dominic’s insurance. 

Dominic Yannazzone stated that he drives for a living, and to have to put something under his personal insurance when he is called out of service and responding as an emergency vehicle for the Village of Coxsackie is ridiculous. Secondly, when he took the position with the Village he was never told that his personal vehicle would not be covered while responding to an emergency. He was told that if he was injured while responding to a call he is covered. He asked how it would be any different if he was to injure himself. It would fall under the Village’s insurance, not his personal. 

Trustee Hanse stated that there is a distinction between personal injury vs. a vehicle. He is happy to hear that this is the first time something like this has happened. However, it is not a forgone conclusion that your insurance rates will go up. 

Dominic Yannazzone stated that he is not putting it through his insurance. 

Trustee Hanse asked if his concern is that his rates will go up and his insurance will be affected. 

Dominic Yannazzone stated that he spoke to his insurance agent already. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he thinks the Village Board needs documentation showing whether or not the rates would go up. 

Dominic Yannazzone stated that he cannot get documentation without submitting a claim, and he is not filing a claim. He stated that he feels he shouldn’t have to submit a claim to his insurance when he was responding to an emergency with lights and sirens for the Village of Coxsackie. He said that the Village Board has it within their power to take care of this situation, and he feels that that is what the Board should do. He responds to over 100 calls a year and has thousands of dollars’ worth of Village equipment in his personal vehicle. He takes on a lot of liability. The Board is supposed to look out for the best interest of its employees. If the Village loses volunteers within these departments the Village would have to start paying for fire coverage.  

Mary McGuigan stated that she has worked for insurance for many years. She said that Dominic’s insurance may or may not go up, it depends on the insurance company. Some insurance companies give a free pass. The Village would also need to look into setting up a policy where if someone’s personal vehicle is damaged in this manner they would pay reimbursement. There are two different issues. 

Dominic Yannazzone stated that everyone thought fire members were covered all this time.

Trustee Vermilyea stated that she feels that there is no reason why Dominic shouldn’t be covered while responding to an emergency. This may be a reason that the Village finally looks into have Chief’s cars. 

Mayor Evans stated that the general belief in the Fire Department is that everyone was covered while responding to a call. It is only now that we are finding out that is not the case. 

Shawn Burdick, Fire Chief, stated that Ulster Hose ran into a similar situation with liability which led them to buy Chief’s cars. 

Mayor Evans stated that the problem is the Fire Department set up. D.M. Hamilton and Hose Company #3 use different trucks depending on whether the call is in the village or town. If Chief’s cars were to be purchased, he would like to see the Town of Coxsackie share the costs. It shouldn’t be born solely by the village taxpayers. 

Trustee Daoust stated that he believes the Board will work on getting Dominic’s vehicle fixed by some means as soon as possible. 

Mayor Evans stated that he wants a clear denial from the Village’s insurance company first. If it is denied, the Board will work on paying for repairs. 

Trustee Hanse asked how much the estimate for repairs was.

Dominic Yannazzone stated it was around $5,993.00. 

Mayor Evans stated that he will work on getting a firm rejection from the Village’s insurance, and then will instruct Dominic to get his vehicle fixed and bill the Village. He asked Dominic if he had any idea how long it would take to get repaired. 

Dominic Yannazzone stated that he thought it would take a week. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:25 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak
Clerk


